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RHODES UNIVERSITY

ALLAN WEBB HALL COMMITTEE

MINUTES OF A MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY, 12 april 2005
AT 19:00 IN THE HALL WARDENS FLAT.

2005.2.1          PRESENT

Mr John McNeill (Hall Warden, Chair) ), Sr Rosemary Büchner (Associate Hall Fellow), Messrs Mark Coulson (Salisbury House Sub-Warden), Jonathan Davy (Winchester House Sub-Warden), Garth Francis (Winchester House Sub-Warden), and Glenn Guiseb (Salisbury House Senior Student), Prof Roger Jacob (Hall Fellow), Messrs Paul Lehloka (Salisbury House Sub-Warden) and Zwangendaba Ludidi (Hall Senior Student), Mesdames Shumbisai Makovah (Truro House Senior Student), Audra Mathlong (Canterbury House Sub-Warden) and Rutendo Mushuku (Canterbury House Senior Student), Messrs Michael Naidoo (Salisbury House Warden) and Stuart Thackray (Hall SRC Representative), Mesdames Lerato Thulo (Canterbury House Sub-Warden), Anne Warring (Truro House Warden) and Desiree Wicks (Canterbury House Warden), 

Secretariat: Ms Larissa Klazinga (Allan-Webb Hall Secretary)

2005.2.2 LEAVE OF ABSENCE

Did not attend: JD Filmalter (Winchester House Senior Student) and Prof Lilla Stack (Hall Fellow)
2005.2.3 OTHER MATTERS FOR THE AGENDA

There were no other matters for the agenda.
2005.2.4 CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES

Mrs Wicks proposed the minutes and Mr Thackray seconded.
2005.2.5 HALL WARDEN’S FORUM

Mr McNeill reported that the municipality was investigating the possibility of closing all drinking establishments in the greater Grahamstown area by 23h00 in an effort to curb crime and violence.
2005.2.6 MATTERS ARISING

6.1 Report back on cost of pool vs. slugger tables
    

Ms Klazinga reported the prices of various pool and slugger tables and after a brief discussion it was decided that once alteration to the “Nun and Bishop” are completed a coin operated pool table will be purchased.
6.2 Building modifications to Nun & Bishop

Mr McNeill reported that Mr Hatting in the Building Maintenance Division has agreed in principle to assist with the alteration of the “ Nun and Bishop”, moving the stairwell, thereby extending the floor space on the upper level enough to fit a pool table into the area.
2005.2.7 RESIDENCE ACCOMMODATION FOR FIRST YEARS – POSSIBLE SOLUTIONS TO THE RESIDENCE ALLOCATION CRISIS

Mr McNeill informed the Committee that all Halls of Residence had been tasked with discussing the first year accommodation problem experienced this year and making recommendations to the Board of Residences. Mr McNeill explained that more than 300 first year students were Oppidans in 2005 due to lack of residence capacity.

The Committee agreed in principle that all Rhodes students should spend their first year in residence. They noted that this was not logistically possible and several possible solutions were discussed. Seven options were explored:

Option One: Academic Criteria
Limit the amount of returning students in residence by introducing academic criteria, using a basic standard, below which students may not be admitted into residence for their second year.
Option two: Off-campus Residences

Convert buildings off-campus into residences or get large companies to sponsor the construction of new buildings in town with Rhodes guaranteeing rental for a ten year period.
Option three:  University Guaranteed Oppidan Accommodation

The University could enter into an agreement with landlords, such that, students consult the Oppidan Secretary, obtain a list of rated, University guaranteed accommodation from her, enter into a lease agreement overseen by the University with rentals being paid into student accounts and the University making payment to the land lords. This would make digs more attractive to students and would ensure better service from landlords. 
Option four: Improved Oppidan facilities

Create an “Oppidan Dining Hall” offering booked meals, a Laundromat and possibly a proper Common Room. Improving the facilities available to Oppidans would make moving out of residence more attractive.

Option five: DigsNet

Extend ResNet to certain digs, advertising them as such, possibly in combination with Option three.

After a lengthy discussion no single solution could be agreed upon. The Committee agreed that best solution would be improving Oppidan facilities, combining options three, four and five, thus making digs more attractive to students.

The Committee did not support a quota system or residence allocation based on academic criteria as it would possibly disadvantage students who would benefit most from the residence mentoring system.
2005.2.8 POSSIBLE INTRODUCTION OF CODE OF ETHICS


Mr McNeill explained the Code of Ethics concept to the Committee, reading a brief definition and explaining how they were used in American Universities. After a brief discussion the Committee unanimously agreed that a Code of Ethics could not be adopted at Rhodes because it would be too difficult to get consensus on common issues, and that it would be difficult to have concordance with the Rhodes student disciplinary code. There was also the fear that such a document would change from year to year, representing simply the will of the majority of students within a hall, rather than the common good. It was also believed that such a system would be disadvantageous to some students, as the Rhodes residence system does not lend itself to migration from hall to hall, until a student has found the best-fit home that has a value system closest to their own ideals.
2005.2.9 POSSIBLE INTRODUCTION OF CURFEW AS PENALTY FOR DISCIPLINARY OFFENCE

Mr McNeill informed the Committee that the issue of reintroducing a curfew had been raised at the Board of Residences as a way to curb irresponsible behaviour. The Committee agreed unanimously that this was neither practical nor desirable and the suggestion was not supported.
2005.2.10 QUALITY OF RESIDENCE LIFE SURVEY RESULTS
Mr McNeill reported that results from the University wide Quality of Residence Life survey indicated that there were several areas of concern throughout the University. When comparing University results with Hall results the following emerged:
10.1 Leadership Opportunities
The Hall survey results indicate that the vast majority of Allan Webb students believe that there are adequate leadership opportunities within the Hall, both formal and informal. The Committee agreed that one possible reason for this result was the size of the Hall.
10.2 Noise in Residence
The Hall survey results reveal noise to be perceived as less of a problem in the Hall then it is more broadly on campus, with the majority of respondents agreeing that they can study or sleep when they wish. The Committee agreed that while the statistics were generally positive, there remained a concern about noise levels in the residences and Wardens and Sub-Wardens were asked to pay particular attention to this issue.
10.3 Frequency of Survey
After a brief discussion the Committee agreed that the University wide survey should be run every two years, while the Hall should continue to run Individual Staff Performance Surveys once a year, before the June exams.
2005.2.11 DELIVERY OF NEWSPAPERS TO RESIDENCES

Ms Klazinga reported that the new system of newspaper delivery (to her office rather than directly to the residences) was inefficient as newspapers often did not reach the residences until the afternoon. The Committee agreed to ask the Housekeepers to collect the newspapers from the Hall Secretary’s office on their way to the residences in the morning and leave them in the Common Rooms.
The Housekeepers have subsequently agreed to this system and to date it is working very well.
2005.2.12 DINING HALL MEAL EVALUATED BY DIETICIAN

Mr McNeill informed the Committee that a dietician had been commissioned by the University to investigate the quality, quantity and nutritional value of the food served in the dining halls across campus. She will deliver her findings at a meeting scheduled for Tuesday 10 May at 14h15 in Mandela Dining Hall. All Wardens, Sub-Wardens, House and Hall Senior Students and Food Reps have been asked to attend. Mr McNeill requested that Food Reps discuss the issue with their residences and bring any areas of concern to the attention of the dietician at the meeting. The Committee members were strongly encouraged to attend. 
2005.2.13 GRAHAMSTOWN FEEDING SCHEME

Mr McNeill noted that the Grahamstown Feeding Scheme does excellent work in the community and we should encourage students to support their efforts. He suggested that support of the soup kitchen via the purchase of meal ticket books was a simple way of facilitating this. The Committee agreed to raise the issue at House meetings throughout the term.
2005.2.14 HALL BALL

Mr Ludidi informed the Committee that preparation were well underway for the Hall Ball. The theme of this year’s Ball is “Gangsters go gambling in the Decade of Decadence” and the date s set for 14 May. Tickets are on sale for R85 per single ticket and all Hall Committee members are encouraged to attend.
2005.2.15 DINING HALL

12.1 Possible changes to the table layout

Mr McNeill reported that he was in the process of drawing up a scale model f the dining hall in order to finalise the table layout. Students were encouraged to give input before the matter is finalised. 
12.2 Clarification of Dining Hall rules 

Mr McNeill emphasised the need to adhere to dining hall rules, specifically no sharing of meals, taking seconds without a meal booked, no hats or vests and only two slices of bread can be removed from the dining hall at supper time. Mr McNeill asked the Committee members to assist in the enforcement of these rules.
2005.2.16 SRC REPRESENTATIVE REPORT BACK

Mr Thackray informed the Committee that the SRC has scheduled several events to celebrate Men’s Week, including a men’s march against rape. He encouraged the Hall to participate.
2005.2.17 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Ms Thulo suggested that in order to raise awareness of charity the Hall Committee be encouraged to donate an old item of clothing per person at all Hall Committee events. The Committee accepted this suggestion.
.
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